UNIVERSITY CITY COUNCIL

STUDY SESSION

5th Floor of City Hall

6801 Delmar Blvd
October 12, 2015

5:30 p.m. 

The City Council Study Session was held in the Council Chamber, 5th floor of City Hall, on Monday, October 12, 2015.  Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.  In addition to the Mayor the following members of the Council were present:


Councilmember Paulette Carr 

Councilmember Arthur Sharpe, Jr.


Councilmember Michael Glickert.

Councilmember Stephen Kraft - arrived at 5:50 p.m.
Councilmember Terry Crow was excused.
Also in attendance were the Community Development Director Andrea Riganti, Police Chief Charles Adams, Police Captain Carol Jackson, and Facility Maintenance Supervisor John Gilbert.
Mayor Welsch called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.  She asked if there were any changes to the upcoming meeting’s agenda.
Councilmember Carr asked to remove the discussion on mold under Council Reports/Business.
City Manager Lehman Walker noted that this study session was devoted to discussion regarding the existing police facility.  A memorandum was circulated by the Director of Community Development listing the short-term projects that staff felt needed to be undertaken as soon as possible.  Recognition should be noted that no matter what Council decided on for a renovated or new police station, the police staff will still be occupying their present quarters for a period of time.  Staff has identified the funding source and Council will be making a decision on this proposal at tonight’s Council meeting when considering the agenda item under the City Manager’s Report.  
Community Development Director Andrea Riganti noted that in addition to the environmental reports that were submitted as part of the Chiodini proposal, along with other reports obtained prior to that time, helped  staff develop the recommendations that are presented for consideration tonight.  She noted that it needed to be understood that this request for funding is to address some of the more immediate concerns with the environmental conditions of the facility. These are short-term fixes.  Ms. Riganti stated that in order to really address the issues with asbestos, mold, radon, and water conditions, the facility would need to be gutted.  
Ms. Riganti noted that years of neglect have led to the problems we are experiencing now.  The City has set aside seven million dollars for use for a new or renovated police station.  She noted that the City needs to be focused on these projects as well as a long-term plan for the police facility, so University City can be accredited within six years as required through Senate Bill5.  Construction or renovation of a building will take approximately two to three years.  Six years is allowed to achieve accreditation.  
Councilmember Car:
· Could accreditation happen simultaneous to the renovation?  Ms. Riganti stated that there is a need for a facility that can meet the accreditation requirements.

· Are there areas within the accreditation that are independent of the physical plant?  Chief Adams stated the accreditation process is a two-fold process.  There are written standards that need to be met and within those standards a large portion includes the building itself.  He noted that when U City had accreditation in the past, some of the hurdles the department had to regularly jump through were related to the building itself.  Chief Adams stated they would be doing both – doing these short-term projects and proceeding with plans for a long-term fix. Captain Jackson is an assessor for CALEA (Commission for Accreditation for Law Enforcement Agencies) making sure other police departments meet the standards mandated by CALEA. 
· Is it correct that at some point U City had accreditation but let it expire for budgetary reasons?  Captain Jackson noted that U City was the first in St. Louis County to obtain accreditation in 1996 and needed to be re-accredited every three years.  In 2010, the then City Manager discontinued the accreditation process.  
Councilmember Glickert
· Asked if any burden of U City’s training requirements been helped with the new training facility on Sutter in Wellston?  Captain Jackson noted that under CALEA there are three areas of accreditation/training:  the police department, the dispatch/communication department and the police academy.  She stated the biggest burden is with the present facility.  Chief Adams stated the department pays a fee per officer and dispatcher to the St. Louis County Municipal Police Academy, for unlimited training on a yearly basis.  Some training is done in-house but most is done at the academy.  Captain Jackson said the standards now are even more strenuous than when the City lost its accreditation in 2010.  Many of these standards will need to be done in-house so the condition of the facility is important.  
Ms. Riganti continued with questions posed at a previous Council meeting.  She stated the City agrees that the mold present in the police department needs to be remediated. Therefore an additional study would not provide any new information and that money would be better spent on a remediation effort.  
     Ms. Riganti proposed seven projects the staff is recommending and requesting funding for:
1. Exterior wall restoration, tuck pointing and waterproofing for $300,000
2. Window work for $75,000

3. Remove and replace 3,600 square feet of corroded vinyl tile for $25,000

4. Remove and replace 9,000 square feet of carpet for $36,000

5. Duct cleaning all HVAC registers for $4,000

6. Paint interior of all floors, with minimal wall repair for $35,000

7. Repair/remodel sic bathrooms for $25,000

Councilmember Sharpe
· What would be the time frame to complete all seven recommendations?  Ms. Riganti stated the City could go out for bid immediately and the actual completion would likely be within one to two years.

Councilmember Carr

· Which of the seven points deals with mold remediation?  Ms. Riganti said the HVAC ductwork and removal of carpet will address some of the mold situation but noted that the removal of mold could only be completely done by gutting the building.  She said the building will still have the old HVAC system.  
Mayor Welsch
· How will these one to two years of remedial work coincide with building or renovating a new police station?  Ms. Riganti noted that there will be, at least, one to two years that police personnel will need to work in the building but hoped that the remedial work would be completed sooner.  
· Will the waterproofing include subgrade work?  Facility Maintenance Supervisor John Gilbert stated that the work that will be done will be mostly above grade.   He said the subgrade issues are massive.  
· Is the vinyl tile asbestos?  Ms. Riganti noted that it is not known at the present but asbestos could exist throughout the building and could greatly increase the cost of the project.
Councilmember Carr
· How will the rodent problem be addressed?  Ms. Riganti said that rodent control is part of the regular on-going maintenance and staff has been working on addressing it with sticky and spring traps rather than poison.
Mayor Welsch
· Is anything being done on the other side of the tunnel?  Captain Jackson noted that all new electronic systems being installed need to be wired through the tunnel.  

Councilmember Glickert
· Is the City going to wait to work on these seven issues until a decision on whether the police station will be renovated or we decide to build a new facility?  Mr. Walker stated that these seven projects need to be done immediately.

· During the time of completing the seven projects, points will the City come to a decision as to whether the police station will be renovated or to build a new one?  Mr. Walker said a decision will be made in this time period.  
Mayor Welsch
· Is there a time frame as to when a decision will be made as to renovate and build new?   Ms. Riganti note that there are two public meetings scheduled, one in October at the Focus Group meeting and one in November and then a survey would be distributed to residents on preference of how the project should be funded and what the annex should be used for if a new facility would be constructed.  
Councilmember Carr
· Will the meetings with the public be more guided informational meetings and here are the choices to make as opposed to actual citizen input where expertise of some residents could be reviewed or used.  Ms. Riganti stated the City engaged an architect to evaluate the existing facility as well as make recommendations as to what the police department needs in terms of best practices.  What will be presented to the community are the options.  Residents can ask questions about the options.  Ms. Riganti stated that at this point it is not a redesign or design.  She said the public input should be at the survey level
Meeting was adjourned at 6:13 p.m.
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